INTERNAL QUALITY REVIEW (IQR) 2012-13
SUMMARY OF GOOD PRACTICE AS IDENTIFIED IN IQR REPORTS

13 IQRs were completed in 2012-13. The list below is a summary of the good practice noted in the reports; it does not include every item listed in the reports, but those that may be of general interest or wider applicability to departments. At its meeting in November 2012, QMEC resolved
 that the IQR Panel should, in the course of its annual discussion of the summary, select a few items and explore their suitability for wider dissemination, perhaps by such means as the Week@UCL newsletter or the Teaching and Learning portal.  
	Management and Organisational Framework

	The Bartlett School of Planning was commended for:

· Its workload points system for the allocation of duties to both academic and administrative staff, along with the requirement for all academic staff to produce an annual short two-page Personal Academic Plan summarising their key objectives and activities in the next year. Staff teaching loads and administrative duties are allocated by the Head of School according to a workload points system which was first introduced 16 years ago as a means of equitably sharing workloads among staff. A similar version of the system was introduced for the School's administrative staff in 2012. Points roughly equating to 1% of a staff member's time are assigned to different tasks and duties. For academic staff, the system assumes a 50/50 split between time spent on research and on teaching and administration, and the total number of points assigned to each member of academic staff do not usually exceed 50. Staff workload allocations are represented on a spreadsheet which is made available in the School's public folder, and allocations are reviewed annually by the Head of School and discussed individually with each member of staff. Although workloads for individual staff can vary slightly each year, efforts are made to take into account factors such as the student load of programmes with a view to ensuring that these are as balanced as possible. Staff who met with the review team noted that the workload points system, while not flawless in its application, worked well and was considered to be a system that was equitable and transparent. The review team noted that the requirement for academic staff members also to produce an annual short two-page Personal Academic Plan summarising their key objectives and activities in the next year, which is shared with all staff, was also a commendable exercise which helped to further increase the transparency of staff activities and workloads across the School.
The Division of Biosciences was commended for:

· The workload allocation model in the Research Department of Structural and Molecular Biology. The Research Departments inherited a range of administrative systems and working practices from the structures that preceded them. Although the Dean and Acting Director are seeking a greater degree of harmonisation across the Division, the team noted that these differences have persisted to varying degrees, notably in respect of workload allocation and communications. The team noted the positive impact of the workload monitoring system in SMB on disparities in workload in that Research Department, and suggest that this system could be used across the Division.
The Department of Physics and Astronomy was commended for:
· its efforts to establish an effective, fair and transparent mechanism for the allocation of staff teaching and administrative duties through its workload management system. Staff teaching loads, along with other administrative and enabling duties, are allocated according to the Department’s WMS.  All duties across the Department are allocated a nominal number of hours with a view to monitoring the number of accumulated hours and assigning these equitably amongst staff.  One of the principles of the WMS is that it should serve as an equable and transparent mechanism for allocating staff workload, and to this end details of allocations for each member of staff are published on the Departmental web pages along with an explanation of any reduced load.  Although the system is still evolving as a management tool and efforts are still made each year to refine it, staff interviewed by the review team as part of the review visit noted that it was gaining acceptance amongst staff and was on the whole considered to be a system that was visible, well balanced, flexible and fair.


	Curriculum Planning and Design

	The Department of Physics and Astronomy was commended for:

· The focus given by its undergraduate curriculum to the embedded development of practical, problem-solving and other transferable skills aimed at exposing students to a wide skills base and enhancing their employability. The Department aims to teach a diverse curriculum which incorporates specialist and advanced material reflecting its strong research base. An appreciation of experimental investigation and experience in problem-solving are core components of its programme provision, and group and individual project work provides students with vital transferable skills in planning and management, data analyses, critical assessment, formulation and computation, report writing, and the presentation and defence of their work. Through laboratory components and stand-alone modules, students also undertake analysis of experimental data by application of the techniques introduced in lectures and practised in problem classes and are also learn enhanced IT skills, including familiarity with programming languages, packages and structured programming.  The Department also offers two communications skills modules in the first two years of its undergraduate programme, which account for around 5% of the overall degree classification and where students write short pieces for non-specialist and specialist audiences, orally present scientific ideas to a small group of peers, construct a personal web page and present and defend ideas using a poster presentation.


	Learning, Teaching and Assessment

	The Department of Anthropology was commended for:

· The popular Writing Tutor, a well-used resource which the Department has chosen to retain after the CALT funding for the post had ended. This role was designed to provide advice and support to students with the standards required for academic writing and was clearly a valued resource, with the current research student incumbent very dedicated to the role. All groups of students the team met reported that they had made some use of this service and commented on how useful the support provided had been.
· The peer support opportunities provided for research students, including research seminars and the impressive Reading and Research Groups. The student-led RRGs provide workshops, conferences and presentation opportunities for students which are supported and also participated in by staff. Research students are also peer-supported by reading each other’s work, which helps to break down barriers between the Sub-sections. The RRGs are also open to taught Masters and final year undergraduate students.
The Division of Biosciences was commended for:

· The template for student feedback to accompany marked coursework to be returned to PGT students. It was recommended to roll this out to its undergraduate provision also. 
The Cancer Institute was commended for:

· Its use of a third supervisor for PhD students to ensure that students have access to a member of staff who can provide independent advice to the student directly, or as part of the student’s thesis committee.
The Department of Philosophy was commended for:

· It’s Departmental Wiki, which the Team encourages the Department to continue developing in order to enhance further its communication with students.
· The Graduate Conference. Students spoke extremely highly of the two-day Graduate Conference which all the students interviewed by the Team had attended. Academic staff took the Conference very seriously and the principle on which it was developed – that of getting all new Masters students together - worked well. It was harder to engage Masters students as they were only in attendance for a year so the Conference was seen as a valuable and enjoyable opportunity to do this.
The Institute for Women’s Health was commended for:
· The MD (Res) Checkpoint guidance. The team was particularly impressed by guidance for MD (Res) students for the formal end of year one monitoring procedures, which was given in the form of a check-point and clearly outlined the steps to be taken and on the use of the Graduate School Log-book. This was an innovative procedure which could be of use elsewhere in UCL and students appeared clear on what was required from them in order to progress on the programme.
· The use of the annual Research Day to bring together otherwise disparately based research students and to provide them with opportunities to meet their peers and to present work. Masters students are also invited to these events, which was clearly valued by the students the team met.
The Department of Science and Technology Studies was commended for:

· It’s long-running annual ‘OneBook’ initiative, in which all members of the Department are requested to read a selected book in common over the summer. This is then deployed in a range of contexts including undergraduate modules, induction week discussions, and a meet-the-author event. The programme encourages informal learning and cross-cutting interaction within the Department.
The Department of Space and Climate Physics was commended for:

· The learning resources provided, including access to computers and desk-space, with two rooms for PGT students on the Bloomsbury campus. PGR students at the MSSL are provided with a managed PC, often a lap-top. Students use the virtual learning environment system Moodle to access course materials and engage with staff and other students. Moodle is also used to help address the challenges presented by the split site, through electronic access to materials. The SES stated that Moodle will form the basis of the Department’s plans to develop distance-learning in future. All students use the UCL Library facilities, also accessible on-line and thus available to students at the MSSL too. Students commented positively on the extended library opening hours during the examination period.

	Student Recruitment, Admission and Reception 

	The Department of Anthropology was commended for:

· The imaginative undergraduate recruitment activities including: (i) the London Anthropology Day, originally initiated by the Department and aimed at giving exposure of the discipline to school children and further education students and (ii) the innovative use of a questionnaire to determine whether students understood the kinds of Anthropology on offer and to ascertain whether the department was suitable for them.
The Cancer Institute was commended for:

· Its ‘Learn London’ induction event. Students who met the team praised the event, which helps new students settle into life in London, and provides an excellent opportunity for students to meet one another.

The Slade School of Fine Art was commended for:

· It’s range of innovative public engagement activities, and especially the design of its Summer School programme. The Review Team suggests that its summer school programme design and associated marketing could be shared with other departments in the Faculty of Arts and Humanities as an example of good practice in increasing potential recruitment to their own department’s programmes of study at UCL, particularly in light of the current challenging financial climate.

	Student Support and Guidance

	The Bartlett School of Planning was commended for:

· The implementation of its Personal Tutorial System for undergraduate and postgraduate taught students – in particular, efforts to link students with their Personal Tutors on the basis of staff expertise and familiarity with the programme of study, the provision of one-to-one meetings between students and their Personal Tutors and the availability of comprehensive guidance on the operation of the system for students and staff.
· Its efforts to foster a sense of community among its PhD student cohort, including the devolution of a budget to its PhD student cohort for the purpose of taking strategic decisions on the purchase of computers, conference attendance and the funding of events.
The Division of Biosciences was commended for:

· The high quality careers advice provided by the UCL Careers Service contact for the Division to its PGT students. The assistance provided with applications for research grant funding as well as its job application and cv checking service were especially highlighted.
The Slade School of Fine Art was commended for:
· Its system of Personal Tutoring which allowed for pastoral care and teaching to be mixed in the weekly seminars and meetings held in each of its three studio subject areas (Fine Art Media, Painting and Sculpture) with all area staff and students. The School has adapted the UCL policy to allow, for example, students to change their Personal Tutor each year at undergraduate level, and in the view of the Review Team this is an acceptable adaptation that meets the spirit of the UCL policy as well as the needs of the students following their particular programmes of study. 

	Staff Support and Development 

	The Division of Biosciences was commended for:
· The significant and visible female role models for women scientists in the Division and its application for the Athena Swan Charter Scheme.
The Cancer Institute was commended for:

· Its bid, due to be submitted in November 2013, for the Athena Swan Charter Scheme.

	Academic Quality Review, Monitoring and Feedback Framework

	The Cancer Institute was commended for:
· The exit interview for students on the MSc Cancer programme. The interview provided the Institute with valuable feedback from students, which had resulted in changes being made to elements of the programme.
The Centre for Languages and International Education was commended for:

· Its integrated review process which takes place in the summer. The team noted in particular the review of CUs which provides CLIE colleagues with the opportunity to share good practice across the range of its CU teaching activities.
The Slade School of Fine Art was commended for:
· its system of student feedback which allows for undergraduate and postgraduate taught students to receive a high volume of feedback, both individually in tutorials from staff and as part of a group in the weekly seminars from staff and students.


For further information regarding the above items of good practice, please contact Sandra Hinton, Academic Services, e-mail: s.hinton@ucl.ac.uk, telephone number: 020 7679 5890, internal extension: 25890.
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